TALLINN UNIVERISTY OF TECHNOLOGY

School of Business and Governance

Department of Law

Sohaib Tahir Mir

ECONOMIC RELATIONS BETWEEN CHINA AND PAKISTAN IN THE LAST DECADE AND ITS IMPACT ON US-PAKISTAN BILATERAL RELATIONS

Master's thesis

Programme: MA, specialisation: INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS AND EUROPEAN-ASIAN STUDIES

Supervisor: Holger Mölder, PhD

Tallinn 2019

I declare that I have compiled the paper independently and all works, important standpoints and data by other authors have been properly referenced and the same paper has not been previously been presented for grading. The document length is 13,373 words from the introduction to the end of summary.

Sohaib Tahir Mir

(signature, date) Student code: 177194TASM Student e-mail address: sohaib_mir@hotmail.com

Supervisor: Holger Mölder, PhD: The paper conforms to requirements in force

.....

(signature, date)

Chairman of the Defence Committee: Permitted to the defence

.....

(name, signature, date)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	4
INTRODUCTION	5
1. THEORY	10
2. STRATEGIC GOALS OF ACTORS	14
3. PAKISTAN AND CHINA	24
3.1. Belt and Road Initiative	25
4. PAKISTAN AND US	28
4.1. How this Competition Impacts Pakistan?	29
5. PAKISTAN IN CHINA-US GLOBAL COMPETITION	31
CONCLUSION	39
LIST OF REFERENCES	42

ABSTRACT

Pakistan and China have always enjoyed a cordial and multidimensional relationship right from the start of their inception. This is given further boost since the 2013 when Pakistan and China started working on the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor(CPEC) which is a part of the wider Belt and Road Initiative(BRI) by China to enhance its role in the global trade and commerce. These developments have an impact on the traditional role the US played in the region and well as in Pakistan. The trilateral relationship of Pakistan, China and the US is examined through the "balance of power" theories as well as economic data is analyzed to see the impact on the relationship. The resultant outcome is that the fundamentals of the relationship are the same but there are definite toning down in the relationship between Pakistan and US on the expanse of the rising Pakistan-China partnership.

Keywords: CPEC, BRI, China-Pakistan, Pakistan-US, Bilateral Trade, FDI

INTRODUCTION

The presence of China has increased in Pakistan in the last few years. This has coincided with the rapid growth of Chinese economic and military might in the last three decades. Since the emergence of China as an economic powerhouse it has been constantly trying to increase its foothold around the world. From Africa to Europe, China tries to expand its economic and trade relations further. One such component of the rising ambition is the revival of the old silk route dubbed as the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) which aims to connect the western part of China to Central Asia and further on with Europe. The project is closely associated with Pakistan through the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor. (CPEC).

The trends of increasing Pakistan-China economic relations create a challenge for the US which is now being challenged by China for the global economic supremacy. In 2007, the US was the largest trading partner of Pakistan with trade between the two countries at \$5.5 billion. It reached with a meager progression of \$6.4 billion in 2017. (U.S.-Pakistan Trade Facts) At the same time in 2007 the trade volume between China and Pakistan stood at \$4.7 billion. (AbdulHaq) It continued to grow between the two countries and reached an all-time high of \$16 billion in 2017. (Nation, 2015) Much debate has been growing on in the country regarding increased economic cooperation between the two countries and whether it's useful for Pakistan in the long run or will it pile the country with debt which it can't pay in the long term and also if it will have implications for the existing bilateral relations with US as it too has significant interests in the region.

This thesis aims to assess the changing dynamics of the Pakistan's relationship between its longstanding ally US and its new emerging strategic partner China and how this new tilt towards China would impact its existing bilateral relations with the US. This is important in the sense that regional dynamics are changing and with it the longstanding relationships between the countries and these would have an profound effect on the outlook of the region. The topic is important because of the fact that there is now a shift of power towards the Asia with the rise of China and a resurgent Russia. The American dominance is weakening in the face of a more confident Russia and the rising economic power of China. These developments are changing the dynamics away from the tradition western hemisphere towards east. This coupled with the Chinese ambitions of domination of the world trade with ambitious projects like the BRI are making these developments important in the

realm of the International Relations which would have in impact in the next five decades. The research problem would be connected with the enhanced relations between Pakistan and China in the last decade and the impact it would have on the decades old relationship with the US. With this the whole dynamics of the power play in the region will change as on the one hand the rising China is asserting itself as a new world player and on the other hand the power of the US is waning to a certain level. This is making the shift more visible in Pakistan as China which is initiating new project of BRI has its flagship project i.e. CPEC which is connecting the western underdeveloped part of China to Pakistan and also giving access to the vital middle eastern oil rich trade routes. This whole scenario is a good example of the way different world powers rely on the balance of power theories in the IR to keep their hold on power and make a delicate balance.

For this purpose the research questions have been selected in a way as to explore the nature of the problem and find the resultant conclusions from the questions would be made. The paper establishes the following research questions:

Primary Research Question

To what extent would the increased cooperation between China and Pakistan impact the existing Pak-US relations?

To address the primary research question, it is important to find answers for supporting research questions:

- 1. What are the China's interests in Pakistan?
- 2. What is the US relationship to Pakistan?

China's bilateral relations with the rest of the countries in the region including Pakistan have been increasing in the last 10 years. This comes with the rising profile of the Chinese economy on the world scale and with it its influence. Having seen the proliferation of the Chinese projects and

investments in Pakistan, the question becomes: is the increase in the relations between China and Pakistan would have likely impact on the existing bilateral relations between Pakistan and US who also have interests in the region that impact the economic and investment sectors. If China has increased the investments in which US is also directly or indirectly involved, then how would Pakistan interact with China to have a more effective interaction with China without straining its existing bilateral relations with the US.

The thesis will examine the change in the relationship between the two countries since the last decade, important in that is also the CPEC component which has redefined its relations with Pakistan and will examine its impact on existing US-Pakistan relations and recommend measures benefit that will benefit its relations with the US. The project also tends to reexamines the relationship between China and Pakistan as China in the past used to deal with Pakistan favorably but in a limited way mostly through military assistance.

With the increasing transformation of the world stage and with the rise of China and the emergence of a multi polar world, China is increasing its global footprint with its economic as well as military clout. China is also in the same way on a push to cement its relations with its neighbor, including its longtime partner Pakistan. This has put the transformation of the geo-politics of the region with the two super powers are in the center of it and both are trying to weigh in the control of the region through their strategic partners with India-US also coming together on a strategic level.

A wide variety of literature is available on the Pakistan and China and their historical relationship. This literature review will focus on the recent surge of economic relations between Pakistan and China. It will also focus on the impact on the relations Pakistan has with its long term partner in the region, the US. Therefore the author would start with reviewing the official documents and then from various books and research papers. Because this is a current affairs topic no book has been written on this particular topic, but the author reviewed the book by Andrew Small's *"China-Pakistan Axis"* which addressed the general overview of the relationship between the two countries but besides that the author found countless journals about the BRI and CPEC initiative and its impact on the region and well as the US interests. Also there are many news sources which explore the topic from the Western or Indian perspective regarding the relationship between Pakistan and China and its implications for the rest of the countries in the region which have been reviewed.

The author will use the descriptive method of study to assess the trilateral relationship of Pakistan, China and US. The use of the descriptive method as it is used to observe and collect the data based on the environment and to obtain the current status of the phenomena with respect to the variables in the given condition. It also describes the given situation and the relationship of it with the variables and to find the change in the last decade. There are also different kinds of descriptive methods of research from which author would use the case-study method as it is the study of the trilateral relationship of the three countries and this method perfectly is suited to that. Primary sources have been used for the data related to the trade and economic indicators from the government sources mostly. But for the majority of the research the author had to rely on the secondary sources because of the nature of the topic is current affairs and the situation is still unfolding. These include the relationship is assessed through the economic relationship of the three countries through the trade data, military, economic assistance, investments through the lens of Pakistan.

The first chapter introduces the reader to the theory of the balance of power. There with we would explore the trilateral relationship of these countries with the help of the balance of power theory and to help understand the triangle and its background, but also the role of the Pakistan in it and how it is trying to manage the relationship with two superpowers.

In the second chapter examination of the strategic goals of different players is done through the literature review. In this chapter author also analyzed the literature which has been done before on this topic. Literature is selected after careful review regarding its importance and relevance to the research questions of this thesis. The relationship is reviewed also from a wide variety of sources so that there is an objective analysis of the trilateral relationship.

This third chapter focuses on the Pakistan and China and furthermore sets the scope to the reader to the emerging relationship between the two countries. Also it lays the ground for the importance of the relationship in the globalized world of today and the reasons behind it and the goals and aims of China. Also the important BRI would be discussed here and its micro flagship project of CPEC.

The fourth chapter introduces the reader to the relationship of Pakistan and US and its historical significance with respect to the changing global order. This chapter also discusses global competition of China and US and how it impacts Pakistan.

In the fifth chapter the relationship and competition between the three countries; Pakistan, China, and US is analyzed and their trade relations through data, foreign investment inflows and military aid into Pakistan which would help the reader to an understanding of the situation. Through this, the change which has been seen in the last decade with respect to China and US vis-à-vis Pakistan. Also the analysis of the data would be done to arrive at an understanding of the topic through the content analysis method and then from there come to a conclusion of what path would be in the best interest of Pakistan's future.

1. THEORY

The key concept of the framework here are the balance of power theories. These theories are various in nature and with it author would make an attempt to explain the phenomena between the nation states and how they try to preserve their status quo by taking steps which in the grand scheme of things benefit them. Balance of power theories are various theories which define and explain the structure of the power in the international relations arena. This theory explains how nation states take steps to organize themselves and in a way, which increases their power position in the community of nations. A nation can either 'balance' or 'bandwagon' depending on the situation. In the 'balancing' act the nation can ally themselves with another nation or a bloc so that in this way it balancing its power from that of an adversary which is more dominant. In the bandwagoning a nation makes an alliance with the threat and in this way immunes itself from any hostile action.

In this framework the relationship of Pakistan-China will have implications on the existing relations with US. In this respect author used the lens of balance of power theories and examine this phenomena. It would also analyze how this new developments and actions benefit Pakistan in the way that it balances itself between two rising superpowers and gain benefit from both. Author would also study how Pakistan's rising relationship with China with the economic corridor and military assistance is in fact balancing its uneven relation with US. Pakistan now has another option other than its tradition ally US when it comes to economic or military assistance. In 2017, Pakistan joined the Shanghai Organization Cooperation(SCO) which is led by China and also includes China as well as Russia. This has been considered as an counterweight to the US influence in the region. So this would be one of the indicators we would examine.

Looking at the trilateral relationship through the balance of power theories, Asma Rashid in her paper "*Pak-China Partnership: US and India's Response*" (Rashid, 2017) looks at the relationship through the scope of the theory and argues that because of the new strategic relationship of India and US which started in 2005 through the Indo-US civilian nuclear deal, Pakistan and China were forced to calibrate their relationship. China in response offered Pakistan a similar arrangement to balance off any uneven situation in the region. All this happened in the backdrop of the rising Chinese economic and military clout and US positioning itself in the region to contain the rise of China through its new strategic partner, India. This change in the region disturbed the balance of power in

the region for both Pakistan and China. China also sees Pakistan as an counter balancer and through it keep it in check to the India's design of the regional dominance.

In terms of the looking at the geostrategic objectives of China and Pakistan. Hussain & Heritiana in their journal article: "*Sino - Pakistan Military - Nuclear Cooperation and Balance of Power*" trace the reason for these moves and for the maintenance of the balance of power in the region. (Hussain & Heritiana, 2015) China's interests are to counter the longstanding rival in the region, the only one which can truly counter the rise of China because of the similarity in the population and economy is India. Therefore it sees Pakistan as an component of its foreign policy to maintain that balance in the region by cooperation with Pakistan. Pakistan on the other hand sees the Chinese balance as an opportunity for itself to counter a larger arch rival by balancing itself with a larger and power neighbor, China, which has helped it both economically and militarily. Furthermore with the changing dynamics and with the interest of the US in the region, the relationship between Pakistan and China has received more impetus in the recent years as Pakistan used to rely mostly on the US but now that shift is changing both economically and militarily towards China. (Kuo, 2018)

The increased cooperation with China and the new strategic moves made by Pakistan is the alternative to balance the US influence in the region. After the 9/11 attacks, the US has increased the presence in the region with a renewed focus. This happened also in the backdrop of a more assertive China. China is also increasing its influence through economic and military means, creating economic corridors and entering into alliances with other countries in the region. The creation of the "string of pearls" by China with establishment of major ports in Asia region like in Pakistan, Sri Lanka, Bangladesh and Myanmar and the creation of artificial islands in East Asia which would help in connectivity and also access to the Chinese military for observation in the area. (Shepard, 2017)

The US-Pakistan relationship has seen its ups and downs with both countries having a different regional agenda. China in the 1990's was more inward focused and only cooperated with Pakistan in a limited way. As the geopolitics changed in the region Pakistan sought to change that by aligning itself more with China to counterbalance the negative role of the Pakistan-US relationship. This also resulted in Pakistan being admitted to the SCO forum where China and Russia have a lead role. Since 2014, Russia has also lifted its weapons embargo against Pakistan which is a strategic development for the country as both countries were sworn enemies during the Cold War era. (The Moscow Times, 2014) Also noteworthy is the emerging India-US alliance which is being

flourishing to contain the rise of China and placing India as an counterweight to the Chinese influence in the region. Pakistan is bandwagoning with an emerging superpower, China and this has been perceived by the Pakistani elite to be a "balancing" act to support the BRI and CPEC to counter the threat of India politically and economically.

On the global level US and China are fighting the game of dominance with themselves and with other countries as different countries have to pick a side in this battle of global supremacy. (Wong & Rappeport, 2018). To explain the trilateral relationship through the theory of balance of power in International Relations, Shifrinson in his journal article "The rise of China, balance of power theory and US national security: Reasons for optimism?" (Shifrinson, 2018) explains the behavior shown by the US and China. US is a declining superpower but is still relatively strong and on the other hand China is an emerging superpower. As the balance of power theory dictates, US is suspicious of the rising economic and military prowess of China and might commit actions which would contain the rise of China as it can be a threat to the US interests in the region in the long term. China on the other hand is ambitious and tends to spread out its reach and influence both economically and militarily as its power and influence has grown in the last few decades. This is given further credence when China recently laid claim to the area by creating artificial islands in South China Sea and extended its sovereignty. (Nakayama, 2019). Also China's role in the Central Asia as well as in Africa is increasing on the expense of the declining US leadership worldwide. Currently the US and China are also locked in a trade war over the tariffs which is rattling the world economy. (Lynch & Rauhala, 2018) The same geopolitical competition of US and China is being unfolded in Pakistan which has been traditionally in the US camp for some time. Pakistan is balancing both China and US through a cooperative mixed strategy which is neither predatory or supportive but which takes Pakistan to tactical cooperation with China and US both and try to minimize the conflicts in the region. This policy is being pursued neither on the expanse of one another. Recently for example despite at loggerheads over many issues in the region, Pakistan is helping US with negotiations with the Afghan Taliban as Pakistan holds some sway over the elements in the neighboring Afghanistan as it is in the interest of both countries. (Stewart, Ali, & Ahmad, 2019)

This puts Pakistan in the middle of this conundrum and if China is successful in its endeavor, then it would be able to successfully map itself out on the world stage as a dominant role. If the US

succeeds then it would frustrate the Chinese attempts to dominate the global trade through BRI and CPEC. Pakistan is in the middle of these two countries trying to create a "balancing" act in which it has got close to the China but at the same time it has maintained close cooperation with the US. Pakistan has shifted its foreign policy towards a multilateral approach, hence not relying on a single country for its goals. In this way it moves away from the previous unilateral foreign policy of relying solely on the US.

To understand this phenomena hence the author chose the International Relations theory of "balance of power" to have an understanding of this issue as it explains the trilateral relationship, regional dynamics and the rationale objectives behind it in a much more comprehensive way. The theory as discussed deal's with the choices of China and US and its impact on Pakistan. China is pursuing this course of action because it has to exert its newly found influence on the rest of the world. US on the other hand is apprehensive of the China's rise and sees it with suspicion. The theory and empirical design merge on the fact that trilateral relationship has certainly changed but all the parties have been pragmatic in their approach and there are no dramatic change in the empirical data which will be discussed in the last chapter through the examination of trade data, military assistance and investment inflows from the two countries to come to a conclusion.

2. STRATEGIC GOALS OF ACTORS

Hussain in journal article "The China-Pakistan Economic Corridor and the New Regional Politics" (Hussain Z 2017) talks about the emerging China-Pakistan relations which started since the founding of the communist China and since then both countries have profuse a policy of bilateral engagement which have served the interest of Pakistan vis-à-vis India in the earlier times but now this policy is moving beyond the neighborhood to a more regional cooperative stance. Hussain also cautions about the CPEC projects in Pakistan as there needs to be a transparency about Chinese projects in Pakistan and how much debt burden is being piled on Pakistan as it is clear from the trade figures which would be analyzed later on in which it can be clearly seen that the trade is also causing the debt burden on Pakistan as exports less and imports from and this trade deficit gap has been growing fast over the last couple of years. China keeps its trade agreements under the wraps of secrecy and in the recent years there have been many voices of opposition in the countries where the Chinese have invested. So there needs to be a better way Pakistan negotiates these deals and get the maximum out of them and that would put the country on a sustainable path to growth. China-Pakistan nexus also changes the regional realignment and geopolitics as India gets closer to US and US-Pakistan relations are in estrangement and Pakistan on the other hand realigning itself more towards China and that would further consolidate the bourgeoning relationship between Pakistan and China.

2.1. Strategic Goal of Pakistan and China

Khan in his paper "Strategic Conundrum of US-China and India- Pakistan: A Perspective" (Khan 2016) talks about the strategic realignment of the countries particularly the US against the rising China in the region. US wants to maintain its hegemonic status and is trying to prop up India against China. Pakistan with worsening relations with US is trying to balance its relations with US by aligning more close to China and that process is streamlined with the advent of the CPEC as it is a multi-billion dollar project spanned over decades which is not only for trade but also for the

acceleration of the regional connectivity through Pakistan. The geo-political and geo-economic goals of Pakistan-China and India-US are at conflict with each other. Exploring the strategic importance of CPEC Ahmar traces in his journal titled "Strategic Meaning of the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor" (Ahmar 2015) explores the strategic significance of the economic corridor and the Pakistan-China relations and how it would transform the economy of Pakistan. It is important strategically for both China and Pakistan as China needs to expand its economy from its current trajectory and is now moving towards the western underdeveloped part of the country to make it at par with the rich East. Besides this China needs to find new markets as China's industrial capacity is in surplus and to grow more it needs new markets. Through this corridor China aims to explore the Pakistani market as well as the rich oil states of the middle east for its energy security. As for Pakistan it would be a win-win situation as it would integrate more as a result of this corridor to the second largest economy and at the time with the world economy at large. Also after years of taking the brunt of war on terror in Afghanistan Pakistan is now looking for a new wave of investments to grow its economy which has suffered setbacks. Ahmar also points to the impediments to this economic corridor in the form of political, social and geopolitical constraints which are also mentioned here before in the form of political instability or the problems of terrorism including separatist organizations which are working in the Baluchistan province which also houses the strategic port of Gwadar which pakistan has faced through the number of years.

The Chinese investments and economic point of view regarding CPEC is highlighted in the journal "One Belt and One Road: Does China-Pakistan Economic Corridor Benefit for Pakistan's Economy?" (Irshad 2015) in which Irshad talks and reviews the Chinese investment in the Pakistani infrastructure projects and with it the contribution to the Pakistani economy and the challenges related to it. The writer is of the opinion that the CPEC would definitely be helpful to the Pakistani economic in the long run as it increasing the scope of trade in the region and with Pakistan to the rest of the world, as economic corridors are now the tools for the regional and globalized growth. This would allow the Pakistani economy to grow and integrate further with the rising economic power. The challenges posed by the project are several, including the problem of mismanagement and corruption and also some geopolitical opposition from the countries of the region. The

economic corridor of CPEC should also be enhanced to other fields as well other than the economy and should wider categories of cooperation between China and Pakistan which should include media, educational exchange, tourism and regional connectivity on a wider scale.

2.2. Indian Perspective

Bhattacharjee in his journal article "China Pakistan Economic Corridor" (Bhattacharjee D. 2015)talks about the Indian perspective to the rising Pakistan-China relations and the objections which is related to it. India also is suspicious of the China's rise and its investments in the region which it says are being done to surround it from a strategic point of view and also the increasing interference of China in the traditional allies of India in the South Asia including Sri Lanka and Maldives which always had close ties to India. Bhattacharjee talks about the CPEC as a positive step towards economic integration of the region as in his opinion India sets to gain from this economic corridor as the future direction of the world trade is all about the integration between different economic blocs and different countries. This would give the countries of the region an incentive to work more closely together than it has been the case historically and in this way would deter Pakistan, China and India from going to war with each other as the economic interdependency would force them to solve their disputes through peaceful dialog. and at the same time giving the Indian objections to the projects, some of which are situated at the disputed Kashmir region which is claimed by India.

2.3. CPEC Long Term Plan 2017-2030

Because the focus of this thesis is related to the economic aspect of the relationship the author also reviewed the official documents related to the CPEC and its long term plan in Pakistan regarding its investments. The *"Long Term Plan for CPEC 2017-2030"* has been developed by planning commissions of both the countries and it lists certain objects and areas of cooperation. It also details the objectives of both China as well as Pakistan from this project. (Govt. of Pakistan 2017) The document also lists the areas of cooperation in fields of energy and infrastructure. The plan

envisions the completion of initial stage of its plan to be completed by 2020 and its total completion of all the projects by 2030 and with this it sets to enhance the trading as well as cooperation between the two countries to next level. by 2025 the plan is to make the major economic functions of the CPEC operational and brought into play and this also coincides with the Pakistan's vision 2025 which has been designed to achieve certain economic and social goals of the country. By 2030 the plan sets out the goal to achieve endogenous mechanism for the sustainable growth in Pakistan and to achieve a level of growth which would make the country in the list of top economies.

The CPEC long term plan is structured in a way through which it plans to connect the western part of China, Xinjiang province to the Pakistan's north which would mark the start of the economic corridor from the China's western most province into Pakistan and ends at the port city of Gwadar on which a new port has been build. The part of the plan is to connect these region and start to revitalize the huge potential of growth from this region. The project of the CPEC is a flagship project of the wider BRI initiative and they both work together in synthetic way as to achieve their potential of regional connectivity from the central Asia towards the Arabian Sea.

The long term plan has been implemented in a way as to first address the power shortages of the country which it is facing due to rise in demand with an increased economic activity. So the first phase of the CPEC projects lies in the power projects which are being initiated by state owned as well as private enterprises. To this date projects worth \$28 billion have been completed or actualized so far (Mourdoukoutas 2018), out of which most of the projects are power projects which have been made on the fast track basis to put a stop to the electricity outages which were faced by the country in the last five years. The emphasis on the power projects in the initial phase of the plan is because of the power outages Pakistan was facing a cut in the economic growth in its GDP by around 2.5% annually (Kugelman 2015) and was making Pakistani economic uncompetitive around the world for its export products. Therefore the long term plan sets to envision plan which includes the remedy to Pakistan's energy shortfall and also create infrastructure development which would increase connectivity with the Chinese border province and streamline the process of trade between the two countries.

The key areas which are focused on in the long term plan are various in nature and are executed to enhance the growth in the country. The integration transport system in the country has been planned which would increase the role and connectivity of the major road and highways in the country from the north of the country and through the western part of the corridor as well as the eastern part of the economic corridor.

The IT infrastructure would be further enhanced by connecting Pakistan with China through various means. A new optic fiber project has already been completed and is connected to China to gain the growth of the communications between the two countries. China is also developing its own satellite navigating system Beidou which would rival the American GPS system. China is letting Pakistan use this system and would be the first country in the world to be able to use this system for civil-military purposes. (Abi-Habib, 2018) There are several other projects including a new submarine cable which would increase the communication level of the country and give the country more data bandwidth.

In the energy sector there are many projects in the work already including hydropower, coal as well as solar projects. As the hydro projects take time in completion as well as have engineering challenges, the projects on the coal as well as LNG are being built on the fast tract basis to solve the problem of the energy in the country immediately. As shortage of energy create constraints on the economic growth of the country.

The opening up of new Special Economic Zones(SEZ's) are also part of the CPEC project. These include certain areas which are being given to different enterprises on the priority basis for the industrial projects. These would have the tax free incentives to make the products in the country and export them which would essentially earn Pakistan valuable foreign exchange as well as rise its economic growth.

The agriculture is the main sector of the Pakistani economy. There have been plans to increase the growth of this sector through the new methods of agricultural growth and increasing the per hectare growth of the crops which have been lagging in the recent years. It is an important component of the long term plan as well as for the poverty alleviation as the agricultural sector is the still the mainstay of the economy of Pakistan and the majority of the people live in the countryside and are directly or indirectly engaged in this profession. So the advancement in this sector would greatly reduce the poverty alleviation sectors. (Irtaza, 2019) China is focusing on that because it will create a solid base for the economic growth in the country because of above mentioned reasons and for the BRI to

succeed as a whole China needs solid markets around the world which are consumption led and contributes to the trade with China.

With the increase of the economic activity and more connectivity with the rest of the world the tourism sector is also set to enhance with the CPEC. The northern areas which are rich in the mountain tourism as well as the coastal region of new port city of Gwadar would benefit greatly from the new tourism potential.

The financial cooperation between China and Pakistan has also been on the cards. These includes greater cooperation between different financial institutions of both the countries. The currency swap mechanism has also been planned which has been in the plan to facilitate the growth of trade between the two countries. Besides this the trade between the two countries would be facilitated in the Chinese currency Yuan and has already been implemented to create the independence from the US dollar.

CPEC will have long term impact for the US interests in Pakistan. The CPEC project is a multidimensional project which is not only limited just to the economic cooperation but also with other fields including socio-economic development as well as military. The US influence is declining especially in Asia and with that coupled with the rising China, China is taking the lead in spreading its business and cultural interests in Pakistan through its BRI initiative. With the CPEC the economic and military cooperation is increasing between Pakistan and China and this is happening on the expanse of the declining US role in Pakistan. The trade relations between Pakistan and US remains the same but the economic and military assistance has definitely gone down over the last decade which shows that there is a shift in the center of power from West to East and relationship between Pakistan and US is fast changing and shows signs of change, which would be discussed later on.

The relations between Pakistan and China had always been great and cooperative in both countries were engaged in series of projects, particularly China invested in Pakistan's nuclear program as well military. The economic aspect of the relations between the two countries started to get better after China open up its economy and started trading more with the rest of the world. Since then in the early 2000's Pakistan and China initiated a Free-Trade Agreement (FTA) which came into effect in 2007. (Free Trade Agreement, Pakistan-China, 2007) Since then the trade between the two countries

has doubled to about \$16 billion in 2014. (Nation 2015) The overall trade volume has increased between the two countries and has benefited them both. But looking at the trade statistics the trade has been more beneficial to China and less to Pakistan as China has more products to export to Pakistan and likewise less by Pakistan to China. There are many reasons for that, one of which has been that Pakistan has not been able to diversify its exports and secondly Pakistan since 2001 has been a front line state in the war against terrorism and has suffered great economic losses. The economic losses amounted to about \$100 billion from 2001 to 2014. (Ministry of Finance Pakistan 2014) By looking at the free trade agreement between the two countries it is clearly evident that before the FTA the trade between the two countries was minimal to the point where it was insignificant for the both countries.

2.4. US Aims in Pakistan

To have a clear view about the policy of the US in South Asia and in Pakistan Chunyang Jia in its research journal *"New Trends of US Policy toward South Asia: Challenges to CPEC"* traces the US policy in the South Asia after the World War II and outlines the main objectives of its goals. (Jia 2017) US policy has always been to dominant other countries in the region through its hegemonic status. In the early years it tried to solve the territorial conflict between India and Pakistan but they proved to be less successful. During the recent times since the rise of China in 1980's, China has emerged as a power which would now change the status quo in the region and challenge the US.

US policy with regards to South Asia has changed over the past few years with respect to Pakistan. From the early years Pakistan proved to be a useful ally of the US against the rising tide of communism. Pakistan therefore was a part of western blocs like SEATO and CENTO and US helped Pakistan financially and militarily to a country which was facing problems due to its independence from the British rule in Indian subcontinent. After this period during the 1971 war between Pakistan and India in which Pakistan lost East Pakistan(now Bangladesh) Pakistan was hoping to get military support from US but it didn't come the way Pakistan wanted and because of this reason the relations were strained.

In the early 1980's though things started to get different for the two countries as the Soviet Union invaded Afghanistan and the US's concern was the influence of communism in the region. To counter the Soviet threat, the US trained guerilla fighters with the help of CIA and Pakistani intelligence agency, ISI then send them to Afghanistan to wage jihad against the Soviet forces. After the Soviet defeat in 1989 and their withdrawal from Afghanistan the US left the region without the concern of the consequences of the trained militia and left it to Pakistan to deal with it. With the US having left the region there was no meaningful relationship between the two countries as in 1999 Pakistan acquired and tested nuclear weapons and further sanctions were imposed on Pakistan.

The sour relations were turned for the better after the 9/11 attacks in the US and then the start of the war on terror in the Afghanistan region against the al-Qaeda and its affiliates. Pakistan was the leading country against the fight against terrorism and US gave a lot of aid to Pakistan for the services and logistic support rendered to the US as the only supply route for was through Pakistan ports. Even though the relations between the two countries were getting better the US was also trying to renew its relations with the Pakistan's neighbor, India which didn't fare well with Pakistan as both countries have fought wars with each other and are in constant competition. The US policy in the region has been changing as seen from the timeline in the way which have benefited the US interests in the region.

Presently as the relations between Pakistan and US were mostly transactional and didn't have long term objective and interests, both the countries have moved away from each other. The US sees the role of Pakistan in Afghanistan with suspicion and suspects it of support different terror groups which are opposed to the US role in Afghanistan. US also sees the increasing relations between Pakistan and China as a threat to its own regional objectives in the region. To counter the threat of the rising China, the US has started increasing its strategic relationship with India which includes military cooperation as well as increase in trade between the two countries. US also signed with India a civil nuclear deal which greatly concerned Pakistan and China because of this offered a similar deal to Pakistan to maintain the balance of power in the region.

The US policy has changed significantly after 2011 after its strategic rebalancing with the "pivot" to Asia. It tried to enhance the role of the US in the region as China was trying to dominant the essential trade routes of the South China Sea with its making of the artificial islands. The US strategy position was to rebuild the relations between the US and its allies in the region including

India and the South East Asian states which had been wary of the rising Chinese influence in their backyard coupled with the increasing aggressive posturing of the Chinese military in the region.

The wider Chinese initiative of BRI and its micro component, the CPEC is seen by the US as the expansion of the Chinese influence on the world stage. With the BRI, the Chinese want to dominant and develop interconnected trade routes from Europe to Middle East and to Africa for the next century. These developments with the rising multi-polarity in the world stage in making US influence wane by time and US has not been so welcoming of the rising influence of China in Pakistan.

2.5. Chinese Goals in Pakistan

In their paper by Rahman & Shurong "Analysis of Chinese Economic and National Security Interests in China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) under the Framework of One Belt One Road (OBOR) Initiative" (Rahman & Shurong 2017) they outline the aims of the China in Pakistan through the CPEC and the wider BRI initiative. There are many Chinese strategic goals and aims in Pakistan. One of them is to broaden its role on the international trade by expanding and creating new trade routes through its Western border to Europe through Central Asia and in the South through Pakistan have an access to the main energy market of middle east and new emerging trading destination of Africa. Secondly China needs new markets so that it can utilize its surplus capital and industrial output as in the last few years it was indeed the case and because of this the Chinese economy began to slow down. (BBC 2019) China is also in this way trying to move away from the US dominated financial system and is now trying to create its own institutions like the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank(AIIB) and Silk Road Fund. Similarly in recent years the Chinese are now trying to internationalize its own currency, the Chinese Yuan ¥ and the aim of this is to move away from the US dollar in the international transactions. Step in this direction is already taking place as several countries are now trying to move to Yuan level bilateral trade with China with Pakistan already has taken the step in this direction. (Gul 2017)

With this initiative, the Chinese also aim to readjust their economic model to move away from the middle income model of manufacturing goods to a high level income model through the

advancement of their economic model to more consumption led growth and also through high tech innovation. For this model to succeed, China is also leading the way in foreign direct investments in other countries in different infrastructure projects like high speed rails and highways. In Pakistan also China is investing alone to about \$33 billion in the energy projects as part of the CPEC which were to be initiated in 2017-18. (Faheem, Ji, & Fan 2016)

Another aim of the Chinese have in Pakistan is to stabilize the situation in Pakistan through development, which was effected by the war in Afghanistan. The Chinese have their own concerns when it comes to different separatist and militant groups in its eastern part. Groups like the East Turkistan Islamic Movement(ETIM) which has sanctuaries in the western tribal areas of Pakistan have been in the past involved in terror attacks inside China. There are also the threat of Pakistani Taliban and other groups like in Baluchistan province like the Baluchistan Liberation Army(BLA) which have openly opposed the Chinese involvement in the region. The Chinese tend to neutralize these less developed regions of Pakistan through the economic corridor and is mindful of the fact that economic development in the region would deter the people from engaging in illegal activities and in future would become the part of the mainstream and would "wean the population from fundamentalism" as the Chinese premier Li Keqiang put it. (Clarke 2018)

To conclude the chapter, the US goals in the region are mostly based on the US interests of maintaining the status quo of the global power dynamics and to contain the rise of China as it is now becoming a challenger to US supremacy. China on the other hand is asserting itself more with a goal to influence the region and the wider area with different trade and economic initiatives. This way it will dominate the future trade and influence the geopolitics.

3. PAKISTAN AND CHINA

Since the founding of the modern China in 1949, Pakistan was one of the few countries in the world to recognize the People's Republic of China. (Reuters) Since then the two countries hold a special value on their relations with each other. With the passage of time the two countries forged better relations in the backdrop of regional dynamics. During the 1965 war between Pakistan and India, China provided military as well as material support to Pakistan against its foe India. (Malik) Both the countries see India has a block in their strategic interests and have fought wars with each other and because of this Pakistan has developed an axis with China. This and the regional considerations have kept the two countries close to each other despite the fact that the Pakistan has been in the western camp right from the start and against the communist ideology and joined the western pacts like the SEATO and CENTO to counter the rising Soviet influence.

After the 1965 war the Chinese military assistance kept on coming and at the same time the two countries expanded their relations further after the defeat of Pakistan in 1971 war with India which led to the dismemberment of the then East Pakistan. Furthermore China helped Pakistan in building its military and industrial infrastructure and kept on assisting even when it didn't get any support from any other country. (Small 2015) This is led to a relationship between two countries which is not even seen with its longtime ally, the US.

Since the early 1990's and with that the increasing economic growth in China has led to its rising ambitions in the region. China has by this time started to adopt market reforms and to open up its economy for foreign investments. The economic cooperation between the two countries started to increase later in the 2000's as Pakistan and China signed a Free-Trade Agreement (FTA) which was beneficial for the Pakistan and well as Chinese economy. The FTA which came into effect in 2006 increased the trade from both the countries. Pakistani exports to China increased from US\$500 million to \$2.6 billion in 2012. This is increased the bilateral trade volume between the two countries in 2006 from \$5.2 billion to \$16 billion in 2014. (Nation 2015) With this the level of military cooperation has also increased between the two countries as they are now cooperating in producing military hardware for Pakistan as well as the transfer of technology. With the increasingly developing relations between the two countries, it further flourished to new levels with the signing of the CPEC in 2013.

The relations between Pakistan and China have always been constructive for both the countries. since the start of their bilateral relations, Pakistan and China has seen in each other a partner which would benefit them for their own regional goals. The regional goals being the domination in the region by China and in doing that supporting Pakistan against the China's traditional adverse, India. Both China and Pakistan since their independence faced border clashes with India over disputed areas and this has further allowed Pakistan and China to move further towards each other besides the traditional military cooperation between the two countries towards a much more wider range of bilateral relations which includes the economic as well as scientific endeavors. Furthermore since the age of globalization and the rise of China it sees the region as a component to gain its influence in the region to further its status as a hegemon in comparison to the US. The BRI and its flagship project of CPEC are the basic components in this puzzle and because of this reason, the value of Pakistan as in a strategic chess board is elevated for both US and China as Asia which is home to the majority of the population is an important region for both the countries.

3.1. Belt and Road Initiative

The increasing cooperation between China and Pakistan in the economic and military fields is important for both the countries. On the one hand Pakistan needs the much needed investment in its infrastructure and is a developing economy and on the other hand China is the only party willing to invest on such a massive scale. China's new BRI is a step in an another direction through which it is trying to revive the maritime silk route and well as the land route. In this progress China wants to develop its less developed western region and increase their connectivity through the rest of the world. The BRI component in Pakistan is an economic corridor dubbed as CPEC which would have an profound effect on the economy of Pakistan as it further links Pakistan to China.

With this framework the western part of the China gets access through Pakistan to the middle eastern trade routes from Chinese city of Kashgar to the deep water port of Gwadar which is located in strategic location at the opening of the straits of Hormuz. This gives China increased access to the rest of the world and also gives it an alternative route as well as trade and energy security (Bhattacharjee D., 2015, p. 5) other than the strait of Malacca which has was recently seen to be a hotbed for China and US's show of assertiveness in the South China Sea.

The economic relations between the two countries used to be limited to a few mainstream and public projects like building of nuclear power plants and construction of infrastructure like major highway links. Usually cooperation was done in the military field more with China giving Pakistan military know-how to counter its foe India through Pakistan. All this is happening in the backdrop of the existing Pakistan-US relations which are with the due time are being strained since the end of cold war after the soviet withdrawal from Afghanistan and later on the after US imposed sanctions on Pakistan because of its nuclear program. The relations between the two countries got better after 9/11 when US placed Pakistan as its major ally for war against terrorism. But even with these developments since 2001 the two countries are fundamentally at odds with each other with each of them having their own strategic goals and own objectives in the region. US has also made India its strategic partner in the south Asia region which has effected its longstanding relations with Pakistan.

These developments with the waning relations between Pakistan and US and at the same time the rising influence of China with its emerging economy and new strategic goals are vying Pakistan in the company of two big powers, i.e. China and US. The rising tilt of US towards India and the increasing relations between Pakistan and China would make this region a battleground for influence between China and US in the future and with Pakistan in the center stage.

The CPEC is the flagship project of the larger geo-economic project of China's BRI. Since its announcement by the Chinese Premier Xi Jinping in 2013 at a conference in Kazakhstan, the BRI has expanded in its scale with the investments worldwide reaching to near a trillion dollars in more than 68 countries. (Phillips) The project which has been initiated in Pakistan has been of great importance since it's the single largest investment project by China with reference to this initiative and the largest in the history of Pakistan since its inception. The pledged amount by China is about \$62 billion currently which is largest in any single country in the BRI initiative. (The Express Tribune 2017)

The purpose of the larger BRI initiative and then on the micro level, its component the CPEC is to boost the regional connectivity by building roads, bridges and different infrastructure projects and to fill the infrastructure gap in the developing countries. The second reason for such a venture is to march towards the less developed part of China in West which has been lagging behind from the rest of China and to connect that part of China with the revival of the old Silk Route to parts of central Asia, Europe and by Pakistan. Through this China gains access to the newly build seaport of Gwadar which lessens the shipping time of China's export by half towards the rest of the world. (CPEC: The Game Changer)

Presently, China sees Pakistan as a gateway to the rest of the world. Pakistan is the piece of the wider puzzle which the Chinese are making with respect to its global ambitions of trade dominance in the coming decades and the BRI initiative is the part of it. CPEC is the flagship project of BRI and is therefore vital for its success. Therefore the aims of China in Pakistan are many fold. On one hand they are of strategic importance when it comes to the region and keeping a check on India through Pakistan but also through different trade links in the region it wants to have an upper hand on the commerce and trade as well. Therefore in the recent years the economic cooperation between the two countries will increase many fold not just in the trade but also in the military cooperation and scientific research as well.

4. PAKISTAN AND US

Since the independence of Pakistan in 1947 and with that on the onset of the rising cold war between the western bloc and the communist bloc, Pakistan right from the start opted to be in the western sphere of influence and aligned itself against the soviet union. This was a start of the bilateral relations between the two countries. Pakistan was also a part of major western backed pacts like the SEATO and CENTO and US aid and help in the start after partition helped the country get on its feet and enjoy a stable economy.

On the Pakistan's war with India, US always played a reluctant part and didn't support Pakistan in the 1965 war and in 1971 conflict as well. They saw ups and downs between them but despite that they remain solid from issue to issue and both countries kept on relying on each other for support. US supported Pakistan against the communist bloc and provided material as well as investment to the country. On the other hand during the soviet invasion of Afghanistan, the US supported Pakistan to train people for jihad to be used against the Soviet's in Afghanistan and Pakistan was the focal point for that policy.

Since the end of cold war however as the US lost interest in the region and Pakistan began to pursue nuclear capability the US imposed sanctions on Pakistan. Despite the sanctions Pakistan was able to acquire the nuclear capability. The sanctions were only lifted later on due to changing geo-politics and with the terror attacks on 9/11. Pakistan then became a frontline state against terrorism and began supporting the US. Pakistan begun to support the US effort to fight against terrorism and with this got support and military aid from them. The relation was limited to different issues and couldn't get to a more broader range as both countries were pursuing different strategic interests in the region.

As already mentioned before it is known as a fact that the relationship of Pakistan and China dates back to founding years of both the countries and right from the start they have developed diplomatic relations. Pakistan was one the first country to recognize China in 1950's (Afridi & Jayshree 2010) and develop diplomatic relations during the times when China was facing political isolation from the world community. Pakistan also helped China in the 1970's for the rapprochement from the West by Richard Nixon through his Secretary of State Henry Kissinger (Ignatius 2012) during which China was recognized by the western world and Pakistan played a crucial part during the diplomatic maneuvering between US and China.

Since the start Pakistan and US had shared strategic interests in the region. One of which was to cooperate on the military level as to counter the threat of communism and later on the war on terror in South Asia. US right from the start helped Pakistan military to boost their capacity and saw in Pakistan as an ally in the region. US also helped Pakistan in the start in terms of building up infrastructure projects related to energy in the early years.

4.1. How this Competition Impacts Pakistan?

The geopolitical competition between two superpowers impacts Pakistan in several ways. This in a way changes the value equation of Pakistan in front of the rest of the world when it comes to its strategic importance in the region. Pakistan lies in the center of a trade route which is also home to a population of close to 3 billion people and this market in largely untapped. In the north there are also Central Asian Republics(CARs) which are rich in natural resources and they are important for both China and US for their energy needs. Secondly Chinese BRI project's center piece lies in Pakistan as it gives it short access to the rest of the world. Because of these Chinese ambitions of making itself a dominant main player in the international arena, the US is concerned about its own role in the world and in this important region of Asia and recently has also has initiated a trade war with China over the tariffs which have been detrimental to the US trade balance. (Shakil, 2018) It wants to frustrate the Chinese efforts to create this corridor and in this way limit the Chinese rise if it helps Pakistan through the economic assistance through international organizations like the IMF, which the Pakistan desperately needs.

When it comes to the economic benefits the impact on Pakistan is very clear and positive. As already mentioned CPEC has been a welcomed change in the economic landscape of the country and the project has several phases and objectives. The first phase of the project was focused more on the infrastructure and the power generation, the second phase which is currently underway is now more focused on the socio-economic, poverty alleviation and creation of economic zones in the country. (Irtaza, 2019) On the other hand the US also is not in the position to withdraw from

Pakistan even though Pakistan has got closer to China in the recent years. US is still providing the economic and technical assistance to various project it is doing in Pakistan and despite the political rhetoric there is no change in it. Furthermore as Pakistan currently needs a bailout package to maintain its balance of payment, the US through the IMF is also in position to help Pakistan and move it away from the Chinese fold. This is also happening in the backdrop of the Afghan peace process in which Pakistan is a vital player for helping the US pullout from Afghanistan. (Sender, Bokhari, & Omran, 2019) So this competition helps Pakistan to realign itself and its goals according to its own interests in the region and by doing that it gets to benefit from both China and US both financially and strategically.

5. PAKISTAN IN CHINA-US GLOBAL COMPETITION

In this chapter, the author would now see the trilateral relationship of Pakistan, China and the US through the scope of the economic cooperation in the last decade. How much that has impacted through the years based on the trade and investment data. First looking at the total trade of Pakistan starting from the last decade in the fiscal year 2008-2009 to the present 2017-2018 to have an outlook at the whole progress being made. As it can be seen from the Figure 1, the external total trade in the last decade from the fiscal year 2008-2009 was for the exports \$17.68 billion and for the imports in the same year it was \$34.82 billion. After ten years the situation has not much changed for the exports as it is currently hovering around \$23.2 billion for the exports and \$60.7 billion for the imports. (Pakistan Bureau of Statistics) There are several reasons for this imbalance as Pakistan after the signing of the FTA with China allowed the lowering of tariffs on many products and this made the Chinese able to take advantage of the situation as it had a more competitive market. Pakistan on the other hand had less diversified products to sell to China and because of this reason the imports from China have been constantly growing and today Pakistan's largest import partner is China. (Pakistan Today 2019) Other than that since the 2013 signing of the CPEC project between Pakistan and China, this bilateral trade imbalance has only grown as China is involved in various mega projects in Pakistan and for that there is a need to import large scale machinery for projects.



Figure 1. Pakistan Total Trade Statistics

Source: (Pakistan Bureau of Statistics)

After going through the overall picture of Pakistan's trade, now let's look at the Pakistan China trade since the year 2008 to 2017¹ and see the level of progress done since the FTA came into force in 2007. Looking at the export and import figures from Pakistan to China in this time period. Since the FY08-09 the exports of Pakistan were \$17.68 billion and the imports were \$34.82 billion. After a decade in FY17-18 the exports saw minor upward change to \$23.2 billion and the imports have ballooned to staggering \$60.7 billion. The reason for the rising import bill relates to the fact that most of import bill is because of country's dependence of the import of oil as the middle class is increasing the appetite for goods such as cars and is also increasing and with it the energy needs. Second biggest part of the import is the machinery which is being imported for various mega projects related to CPEC. (Tahir 2018) This is the main reason for the rise of the import bill besides the depreciation of the Pakistani Rupee in the last few years which increased the cost of the import to the country.



Figure 2. Pakistan Trade with China from 2008 to 2017

Source: (Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, 2016)², (Saeed & Butt, 2017)³

¹ Pakistan fiscal year starts from 1st July to 30th June.

² 2008-16 data taken from *Pakistan Bureau of Statistics*, Pakistan Statistical Year Book 2016.

³ 2016-2017 data taken from *Business Recorder*.

Now looking at the Pakistan-China relationship from the trade point of view, it is clear that from the early 2008 since the FTA came into effect the trade relationship between the two countries is one-sided as Pakistan is not able to benefit fully from the agreements since the last decade has seen the increase in the imports from China and a stagnate situation of exports from Pakistan. There are many reasons for this lack of growth in the exports, which is not the scope of this thesis research. Therefore the focus would be on the empirical data and looking at it from the point of view of the growth in relationship between the two countries. On that level certainly there has been exponential growth in the trade between the two countries and the total bilateral trade between the two countries is now reaching at around \$16 billion. (Nation 2015)

Now having looked at the economic relationship between China and Pakistan, now focus would shift to how the trade and economic relationship between Pakistan and United States is taking place in terms of volume and the growth which it has achieved in the last decade. We can see from the figure. 3 that the trade between the US and Pakistan has largely remained beneficial for Pakistan as it has grown considerably in the last decade with the trade between the two countries not totally lopsided as it was the case with Pakistan and China trade. The exports from Pakistan has been at a constant pace with highs and lows observed from over the decade. While the imports from the US are growing slowly but still the trade between the two countries in this case has largely been beneficial to Pakistan as there is no trade deficit.



Figure 3. Pakistan Trade with US from 2008 to 2017

Source: (US States Census Bureau)

From the point of view of rising economic relationship between Pakistan and China and its impact on the trade between the two countries, it is clear that there has been no change in the direction of the trade between the two countries as Pakistan sees both the China and US as partners through which Pakistan wants to get the maximum benefit and also wants to maintain a parallel relationship between the two countries. Therefore analyzing the trade figures between the two countries there has been not much change in the trajectory as the political disagreements between Pakistan and US remained in the political arena only.



Figure 4. Pakistan Total Investment Inflows from 2008 to 2017

Source: (World Bank)

Now looking at the foreign direct investment in Pakistan in the last decade. It is clear from the numbers that during the start of the decade the inflows were good as there was comparative peace in Pakistan. But as the situation worsened the FDI inflows also decreased with the passage of time with

the worsening situation topping off around 2014. Then again with the relative peace returning and with the advent of CPEC, the investment environment also got better as it dropped from the high of \$5.43 billion in 2008 to \$85 million in 2012. Since then the FDI has been steadily increasing with the amount of inflows standing at \$2.81 billion in 2017.



Figure 5. Pakistan: FDI inflows from China and US

Source: (Pakistan - Board of Investment), (State Bank of Pakistan , p. 59)⁴

Gauging the level of cooperation from the investments of the two countries, we can see that US and Pakistan had good economic relations as is seen from the investment levels while on the other hand the figures for the investment with China are in the negative, which means that there was no investment and there was outflow of capital from the country by China.(Fig. 5) But with time the US investments in Pakistan has dwindled and that has happened with the advent of the political tensions between the two countries regarding the direction of the war on terror in Afghanistan with US accusing Pakistan of supporting militant groups in Afghanistan against the US. (News 2011) In the meantime the relations between China and Pakistan are getting better and since the 2013 initiation plan of the CPEC, the data supports the claim that the FDI inflows from the China which were just

⁴ 2008-2009 data from *State Bank of Pakistan*: Annual Report 2010-11.

\$128 million in the FY 2010-11, jumped to \$900 million in the FY 2012-13 and has been increasing since then and now in the last fiscal year of 2016-17, the FDI inflows from China and US were \$1.21 billion and \$136 million respectively.

Since the founding of Pakistan in 1947, the US and Pakistan has maintained close relations with each other on every level – social, military and economic. Both the countries have seen each other as partners for their strategic interests in the region as well as during the cold war against the soviet union. Looking at the relationship from the perspective of the US military and economic assistance to Pakistan, it can be seen from year on year basis that there has been a steady flow of economic and military assistance to Pakistan.



Figure 6. US Economic and Military Assistance to Pakistan

Source: (USAID)

The US aid includes both the military as well as economic assistance packages to Pakistan.(Fig. 6) The military assistance includes the coalition support funds which the US pays to Pakistan for using Pakistani ports and logistics to supply its troops in Afghanistan. (Gibbons-Neff & Lamothe 2017) As it can been seen from the distribution of the USAID over the decade, it is clear that the aid or the assistance which has been \$710 million in 2008 has been consistent with some upward trend seen

the 2010-11 time period in which it jumped to a high of \$2.1 billion.(Fig. 6) Since then the trends have been consistent with a close to a \$1 billion in USAID inflows to Pakistan yearly.

It is clear from the various data that has been analyzed that there is no co-relation in the better relations between Pakistan and China and its negative or positive effects on Pakistan-US relationship. In the field of trade, the Pakistan-China trade overall has grown enormous from the point when in 2007 FTA was signed. The bilateral trade which used to be around \$5.4 billion in 2008 has grown to \$16 billion in 2017.(Fig. 2) But that has grown more on the China's side and Pakistan trade deficit has increased tremendously. There are various other reasons for that which are not in the scope of this thesis. But all in all overall bilateral trade has increased and this has benefited Pakistan with the competitive products coming from China but somewhat at the cost of Pakistan own local industry.

On the US-Pakistan trade front, it is evident that the trade between the countries have been consistent and there has been no dramatic change in that avenue. The trade between Pakistan and US has been largely beneficial for Pakistan as it has trade surplus with the US even though the overall volume of trade is less than that of China. Bilateral trade which stood at \$5.48 billion in 2008 grew a marginal \$6.3 billion till 2017.(Fig. 3) Therefore there has been no change in this direction as both countries saw to maintain its relationship intact despite the political rhetoric from the US side as that has benefited both the countries because their interests converge on some levels.

In the investment front, China has been a strong partner when it comes to investing in Pakistan. The initial uptake was slow in the earlier years as China's investments in Pakistan were limited to few projects including in the telecom industry in the early 2007's. (China Mobile buys Millicom's Paktel, 2007) Since which China has diversified its investments in Pakistan in many sectors. After FY 2012/13 there is a uptake in the investments which is the result of the BRI and its flagship project in Pakistan, the CPEC. From this the investments in Pakistan by China have grown over the years and in the last FY 2017-18 it stood at \$1.21 billion.(Fig. 4) This went into various infrastructure projects mainly related to energy and road infrastructure as it was the part of the CPEC phase-I.

Moving to the FDI from the US which was received by Pakistan, the FDI from the US has been more or less consistent over the years. The inflows from the US were \$869 million in the FY 2007-

08 but since then it has seen a downward trend. In FY 2012-13 the investment from US amounted to \$227 million but has remained stable with no dramatic change in its trajectory and in FY 2017-18 the FDI was \$136 million. (Fig. 5). So it is a concurrent outcome from the data that there has been no change in the US investment policy towards Pakistan and that there has been no impact on the relations in this front.

Looking at the economic relationship of Pakistan with China and US, we can deduce from the data above that Pakistan holds its own interests when it comes to these two countries. The relationship with these countries have been forged with their own strategic interests in mind. The data shows from the trade to investment inflows, military and economic assistance that there is has been no abrupt change in the relations between the Pakistan and the US. The trajectory of Pakistan with respect to US and China is not parallel as seen from the data and they hold no connection between them. This means that Pakistan is independently pursuing its relations between these two powers and is able to maximum its gains keeping in mind its own interests in the region.

CONCLUSION

The relationship of Pakistan and China has been examined and the subsequent effect it would have on the existing Pakistan-US relationship. To do that the author used various parameters: Pakistan trade with China, US, the investments by China and US in Pakistan in various sectors, and finally the US economic and military assistance to Pakistan through its various agencies including the USAID. The research question of the thesis was that as the economic relationship between Pakistan and China would get better it would have an impact on the existing Pakistan-US bilateral relationship as both the countries have been Pakistan's allies and are now competing for the world dominance.

Reviewing the research questions and the outcome of our findings it is clear from the data which we have analyzed that there is a definite emergence of bilateral economic partnership between Pakistan and China. Over the last decade the relations have grown not only in terms of trade but investments as well.(Fig. 2 & 5). The trade between the two countries has also increased as both countries have seen access to each other's markets after the FTA as largely beneficial. The biggest change seen from the Chinese side is the increase in the FDI towards Pakistan. It was negligible in the start of the decade and has grown exponentially. The main component of that being the BRI and the CPEC initiative. This has been the major factor in the increasing economic relations between the two countries as China sees Pakistan as being a strategic partner and a valuable ally in its future role in the region.

On the Pakistan-US front, the bilateral economic relations have been on a steady path as we have seen from the economic data(Fig.3 & 5) and US economic and military assistance to Pakistan.(Fig. 6) has seen no dramatic change in the economic outlook between the two countries. Pakistan and US both see the benefit in maintaining a cordial relations as it is set to benefit both the countries. The US sees Pakistan as an important country in the region for its own strategic objectives, like in Afghanistan and with respect to Iran. Pakistan also sees in its objective outlook to have better relations with US as it is benefitting Pakistan to not solely rely on US and therefore "balance" its moves with the US with the help of China.

The current strategy of Pakistan as we can see from the above discussion is to balance its relations between the two superpowers and then get the maximum benefit out of them. Pakistan in the last decade didn't build its profound relations with China on the expanse of its relationship with US. To "balance" the unequal relationship with the US, Pakistan has now allied itself further to China. This has helped Pakistan in its "balancing" act to ward off the pressure from the US. Before that Pakistan has no other option militarily or from an economic point of view to look beyond the US as the Pakistan's relation with China was not at the same level. China in the earlier times was more focused on its domestic policies and had more inward approach in its foreign policy. This has changed since the record breaking growth of the Chinese economy and had also elevated the ambitions and scope of the Chinese state and its dealings with the rest of the world.

Therefore the author proposes that Pakistan should keep on pursing the same independent approach to the relationship between the US and China. The independent foreign policy which would engage Pakistan with them individually would be more beneficial as both the countries have their own pursuits in the region. China has its economic and military interests in Pakistan and the wider region, related to the CPEC and the wider BRI initiative and the US has always seen the region from its own security lens policy through which it wants to have a presence in the region to have an outlook for countries in the region including Pakistan, Iran, China and the CARs countries which are rich in natural resources. Therefore the current direction of the Pakistani foreign policy and its objectives should be to get the maximum benefit out of its relationship with the China and the US.

The overlapping interests of Pakistan and US in the region is the security situation in Afghanistan as it is a priority for the US as it wants to withdraw its troops from the country but on the other hand it also effects the wider region including China. China itself is concerned by the region's stability as there are terror groups based in Western region of China with Muslim population which could find safe heavens in Afghanistan. The second common interest of them is the stability of Pakistan. Pakistan is the most important country in the region with nuclear weapons, big population of 200 million and a relatively advance military. The country's stability was compromised due to the spillover effect of the war on terror in Afghanistan which has negative consequences for the country. In that respect China and Pakistan see it as an priority to have a stable Pakistan as it is in their best interest.

So to sum up the trilateral relationship, it is evident from the analysis of the subject above that the Pakistan increased economic relationship with China had no deep impact on the existing bilateral relationship between Pakistan and United States. Looking at the economic relationship between the Pakistan and US there has been no significant changes which were seen in the last decade from the data analysis. From the trade to the foreign direct investments and also economic assistance, what the author analyzed is that there have minor changes in the data readings in the last decade. There has been some downwards trends which have been observed in few years but that has been leveled off mostly later on with some consistency. Because of this reason I would argue that there has been no significant change which has been observed in the last decade of relationship between Pakistan and US. On the other hand the economic relationship between Pakistan and China has grown in a significant way as the turning point of takeoff the author takes is from the FTA between Pakistan in 2013. Since then the relationship between Pakistan and China has grown exponentially and more progress would be made in this direction as it has been outlined in the CPEC long term plan.

LIST OF REFERENCES

- *U.S.-Pakistan Trade Facts*. (n.d.). Retrieved from The Office of the U.S. Trade Representative: https://ustr.gov/countries-regions/south-central-asia/pakistan
- *China Mobile buys Millicom's Paktel.* (2007, January 22). Retrieved from TeleGeography: https://www.telegeography.com/products/commsupdate/articles/2007/01/22/china-mobilebuys-millicoms-paktel/
- *Free Trade Agreement, Pakistan-China*. (2007). Retrieved from Ministry of Commerce, PRC: http://fta.mofcom.gov.cn/pakistan/xieyi/fta_xieyi_en.pdf
- AbdulHaq, K. (n.d.). SINO-PAK ECONOMIC RELATIONS: THE CHALLENGES AND LESSONS FOR PAKISTAN. Retrieved from Academia.edu: http://www.academia.edu/19219619/Economic_relation_between_China_and_Pakistan
- Abi-Habib, M. (2018, December 19). *China's 'Belt and Road' Plan in Pakistan Takes a Military Turn*. Retrieved from The New York Times: https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/19/world/asia/pakistan-china-belt-road-military.html
- Afridi, J., & Jayshree, B. (2010, July 6). *China-Pakistan Relations*. Retrieved from Council on Foreign Relations: www.cfr.org/backgrounder/china-pakistan-relations
- Ahmar, M. (2015). Strategic Meaning of the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor. *Institute of Strategic Studies, Islamabad*, 25-49.
- BBC. (2019). *China economy: Annual growth slowest since 1990*. Retrieved from BBC: https://www.bbc.com/news/business-46941932
- Bhattacharjee, D. (2015). China Pakistan Economic Corridor . Indian Council of World Affairs.
- Bhattacharjee, D. (2015). *China Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC)*. Retrieved from Indian Council of World Affairs: https://icwa.in/pdfs/IB/2014/CPECIB12052015.pdf
- Clarke, M. (2018). Terrorism and Counter-Terrorism in China: Domestic and Foreign Policy Dimensions. Oxford University Press.
- *CPEC: The Game Changer*. (n.d.). Retrieved from The Nation: https://nation.com.pk/12-Jul-2016/cpec-the-game-changer
- Faheem, S., Ji, Q., & Fan, Y. (2016). Prospects of Pakistan–China energy and economic corridor. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 58, 253-263.
- Gibbons-Neff, T., & Lamothe, D. (2017, July 21). *Mattis decides to withhold U.S. cash from key Pakistani military fund*. Retrieved from Washington Post:

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2017/07/21/mattis-decides-towithhold-u-s-cash-from-key-pakistani-military-fund/?utm_term=.bdfc6e0ca1cd

- Govt. of Pakistan. (2017). *Long Term Plan For China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (2017-2030)*. Retrieved from Govt. of Pakistan: http://cpec.gov.pk/brain/public/uploads/documents/CPEC-LTP.pdf
- Gul, A. (2017, November 5). *China, Pakistan Agree to Conduct Bilateral Trade in Yuan*. Retrieved from VOA News: https://www.voanews.com/a/china-pakistan-agree-to-conduct-bilateral-trade-in-yuan/4645164.html
- Hussain, M., & Heritiana, R. M. (2015). Sino -Pakistan Military -Nuclear Cooperation and Balance of Power. *Journal of American Academic Research*, 34-49.
- Hussain, Z. (2017). The China-Pakistan Economic Corridor and the new regional geopolitics. *Asie.Visions*.
- Ignatius, D. (2012, February 10). *Nixon's great decision on China, 40 years later*. Retrieved from Washington Post: https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/nixons-great-decision-on-china-40-years-later/2012/02/10/gIQAtFh34Q_story.html?utm_term=.20a557197473
- Irshad, M. (2015). One Belt and One Road: Does China-Pakistan Economic Corridor Benefit for Pakistan's Economy? *Journal of Economics and Sustaunable Development*, 200-207.
- Irtaza, M. (2019, March 11). *Pakistan entering CPEC Phase-II*. Retrieved from The Nation: https://nation.com.pk/11-Mar-2019/pakistan-entering-cpec-phase-ii
- Jia, C. (2017). New Trends of US Policy toward South Asia: Challenges to CPEC. *IPRI JOURNAL*, 95-121.
- Khan, Z. (2016). Strategic Conundrum of US-China and India- Pakistan: A Perspective. *Margalla Papers*, 37-61.
- Kugelman, M. (2015, July 9). *Pakistan's Other National Struggle: Its Energy Crisis*. Retrieved from The Wall Street Journal: https://blogs.wsj.com/washwire/2015/07/09/pakistans-other-national-struggle-its-energy-crisis/
- Kuo, M. A. (2018, May 30). China-Pakistan Relations: Challenging US Global Leadership. Retrieved from The Diplomat: https://thediplomat.com/2018/05/china-pakistan-relationschallenging-us-global-leadership/
- Lynch, D. J., & Rauhala, E. (2018, June 15). *With tariffs, Trump starts unraveling a quarter-century* of U.S.- China economic ties. Retrieved from The Washington Post: https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/trump-imposes-import-taxes-on-

chinese-goods-and-warns-of-additional-tariffs/2018/06/15/da909ecc-7092-11e8-bf86-a2351b5ece99_story.html?utm_term=.7afdbe90e3d5

- Malik, A. (n.d.). Political Survival in Pakistan. Routledge.
- Masood, S. (2018, November 19). *Pakistan Angered by Trump's Claim That It Does 'Nothing' for* U.S. Retrieved from NY Times: https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/19/world/asia/pakistan-trump-imran-khan.html
- Ministry of Finance Pakistan. (2014). *Impact of War in Afghanistan and Ensuing Terrorism on Pakistan's Economy*. Retrieved from Ministry of Finance : http://www.finance.gov.pk/survey/chapters_14/Annex_3.pdf
- Mourdoukoutas, P. (2018, October 28). *Pakistan-IMF Could Either Kill CPEC Or Help Build It Right*. Retrieved from Forbes: https://www.forbes.com/sites/panosmourdoukoutas/2018/10/28/imf-could-either-kill-cpec-or-help-build-it-right/#361be566cbc7
- Nakayama, Y. (2019, April 8). *China's claims on the South China Sea are a warning to Europe*. Retrieved from Financial Times: https://www.ft.com/content/1ab003c8-5790-11e9-91f9b6515a54c5b1
- Nation, T. (2015). *Pak-China trade reaches \$16 billion*. Retrieved from The Nation: https://nation.com.pk/20-Mar-2015/pak-china-trade-reaches-16-billion
- News, B. (2011, September 22). *Pakistan 'backed Haqqani attack on Kabul' Mike Mullen*. Retrieved from BBC News: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-15024344

p. (n.d.).

- Pakistan Board of Investment. (n.d.). *Net Foreign Investment in Pakistan*. Retrieved from http://boi.gov.pk/ForeignInvestmentinPakistan.aspx
- Pakistan Bureau of Statistics. (2016). *Statistical Year Book*. Retrieved from http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files/PAKISTAN%20STATISTICAL%20YEAR%20B OOK%2C%202016.pdf
- Pakistan Bureau of Statistics. (n.d.). *Yearly External Trade*. Retrieved from http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//tables/14.08.pdf
- Pakistan Today. (2019, January 1). *China is Pakistan's largest trading partner*. Retrieved from Pakistan Today: https://profit.pakistantoday.com.pk/2019/01/01/china-is-pakistans-largest-trading-partner-says-pcjcci-president/

- Phillips, T. (n.d.). *The \$900bn question: What is the Belt and Road initiative?* Retrieved from Guardian : https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/may/12/the-900bn-question-what-is-the-belt-and-road-initiative
- Rahman, S. U., & Shurong, Z. (2017). Analysis of Chinese Economic and National Security Interests in China Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) under the Framework of One Belt One Road (OBOR) Initiative. *Arts and Social Sciences Journal*, 1-7.
- Rashid, A. (2017). Pak-China Partnership: US and India's Response. Margalla Papers, 247-258.
- Reuters. (n.d.). *CHRONOLOGY-Main events in Chinese-Pakistani relations*. Retrieved from Reuters: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pakistan-china-chro/chronology-main-events-inchinese-pakistani-relations-idUSISL9262520061124
- Saeed, A., & Butt, N. (2017, September 21). *Trade deficit with China widens to \$12 billion*. Retrieved from Business Recorder: https://fp.brecorder.com/2017/09/20170921219893/
- Sender, H., Bokhari, F., & Omran, A. A. (2019, Febuary 12). Pakistan set to secure funding from Saudi Arabia and IMF. Retrieved from Financial Times: https://www.ft.com/content/b83f725a-2e68-11e9-ba00-0251022932c8
- Shakil, W. (2018, December 1). Pakistan can benefit from China-US trade war: Chinese academic. Retrieved from The News: https://www.thenews.com.pk/latest/400617-pakistan-can-benefitfrom-china-us-trade-war-chinese-academic
- Shepard, W. (2017, September 6). China's Seaport Shopping Spree: What China Is Winning By Buying Up The World's Ports. Retrieved from Forbes: https://www.forbes.com/sites/wadeshepard/2017/09/06/chinas-seaport-shopping-spreewhats-happening-as-the-worlds-ports-keep-going-to-china/#5e5e5b9f4e9d
- Shifrinson, J. (2018, December 26). The rise of China, balance of power theory and US national security: Reasons for optimism? Retrieved from Journal of Strategic Studies: https://doi.org/10.1080/01402390.2018.1558056
- Small, A. (2015). The China-Pakistan Axis. Oxford University Press.
- State Bank of Pakistan . (n.d.). *Annual Report 2010-11*. Retrieved from http://www.sbp.org.pk/reports/annual/arFY11/complete.pdf
- Stewart, P., Ali, I., & Ahmad, J. (2019, Febuary 8). Long a spoiler, Pakistan starts behind-scenes aid to U.S.-Taliban talks. Retrieved from Reuters: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usapakistan-exclusive/exclusive-long-a-spoiler-pakistan-starts-behind-scenes-aid-to-u-s-talibantalks-idUSKCN1PX0EV

- Tahir, P. (2018, July 6). *What are we importing?* Retrieved from The Express Tribune: https://tribune.com.pk/story/1750656/6-what-are-we-importing/
- The Express Tribune. (2017). *CPEC investment pushed from \$55b to \$62b*. Retrieved from The Express Tribune: https://tribune.com.pk/story/1381733/cpec-investment-pushed-55b-62b/
- The Moscow Times. (2014, June 2). *Russia Lifts Embargo on Weapons Sales to Pakistan*. Retrieved from The Moscow Times: https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2014/06/02/russia-lifts-embargo-on-weapons-sales-to-pakistan-a36069
- US States Census Bureau. (n.d.). U.S. trade in goods with Pakistan . Retrieved from https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/c5350.html
- USAID. (n.d.). U.S. Foreign Aid by Country. Retrieved from https://explorer.usaid.gov/cd/PAK?fiscal_year=2008&measure=Disbursements
- Wong, E., & Rappeport, A. (2018, November 21). In Race for Global Power, U.S. and China Push Nations to Pick a Side. Retrieved from The New York Times: https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/21/us/politics/usa-china-trade-war.html
- World Bank. (n.d.). *Foreign direct investment, net inflows*. Retrieved from https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/BX.KLT.DINV.CD.WD?end=2017&locations=PK&sta rt=2008&year_low_desc=true